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April 28, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
As required by Ordinance 18409, Section 132, Proviso P3, I am transmitting to the King County Council a motion for approval of the King County Metro Transit Ordinance 18409 Proviso P3 Report on the Scope, Schedule, and Public Outreach Process related to One Center City Planning and Implementation. 

Ordinance 18409 states in part:

Of this appropriation for capital project 1129633, Center City Mobility Project

2019 Program, $2,700,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive

transmits a report on the scope, schedule and public outreach process for a restructure of transit service in the Seattle central business district and surrounding neighborhoods and a motion that approves the report and the motion is passed by the council. The motion shall reference the subject matter, the proviso's ordinance, ordinance section and proviso number in both the title and body of the motion.

Ordinance 18409 adopted the 2017-2018 biennial budget, including an appropriation for the Center City Mobility Project 2019 Program (capital project 1129633). This project has been renamed One Center City (OCC) by its project sponsors, the City of Seattle, King County, Sound Transit, and the Downtown Seattle Association. OCC will create a 20-year plan for how we move through, connect to, and experience the center city, setting priorities for public right-of-way use and guiding transportation investments.

Beginning in Fall 2018, buses are planned to be relocated out of the Downtown Seattle Transit Tunnel in order to provide capacity for more frequent and reliable Link Light Rail service. There is already limited capacity on Center City surface streets to carry the additional buses that will move out of the tunnel without capital investment to improve surface street operations. In addition, multiple other planned construction projects (including but not limited to the Alaskan Way Viaduct and Seawall replacements, streetcar installation projects, and bike lane construction on multiple corridors) all start between now and 2019. These will further constrain the street network and all modes traveling through the Seattle Central Business District. Combined, these factors require careful consideration and selection of options for how Center City could accommodate additional buses on surface streets, support trip growth, and support all users efficiently and safely.
Pursuant to Proviso P3, the attached report includes: identification of near-term projects expected to impact transit route alignment in the Center City; information on current transit operations; expected Metro service changes in 2018; evaluation of potential bus route restructure concepts that would help address mobility and reliability; description of the proposed public engagement process; cost and benefits of the potential capital projects and subprojects; and the role of partnerships in both capital and operating requirements.

This report and the OCC project are consistent with Objective 2 of the Economic Growth and Built Environment goal of the King County Strategic Plan, to “Meet the growing need for transportation services and facilities throughout the county.” Working to increase transit ridership supports the County’s Strategic Climate Action Plan. Such efforts are also consistent with Objective 6.1 of King County Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021, that calls for Metro to create a public transportation system that emphasizes productivity, while ensuring social equity and providing geographic value.

The potential OCC service restructure options would result in many riders transferring between Metro and Link outside of and at the periphery of the Center City. The report sets forth a scope and public outreach process to fully evaluate impacts on different rider groups and ultimately select the most effective restructure strategies and associated capital improvements to support transfer activity. This is consistent with Objective 5.1 of Metro’s Strategic Plan directing Metro to provide service that is easy to understand and use. The work plan also helps with future implementation of Strategy 3.2.2, which calls for Metro to coordinate and develop services and facilities with other providers to create an integrated and efficient regional transportation system.
The the work discussed in the report also advances equity and social justice, per the County’s Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan, by promoting a more interconnected transportation network that provides increased access to opportunities such as employment, education, and public services.
It is estimated that this report required 50 staff hours to produce, costing $3,000. The estimated printing cost for this report is minimal.
Thank you for your consideration of this motion.. If you have any questions, please 
contact Bill Bryant, Manager, Service Development, King County Metro Transit Division, at 206-477-6456.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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